Salem Park & Recreation Commission

Minutes

Date and Time:
Tuesday, March 14, 2016 at 6:00pm 
Meeting Location:
5 Broad Street

Members Present:
Chair Leslie Tuttle, Chris Burke, Bob Callahan, James Shea
Members Absent:
Amy Everitt
Others Present: 
Jason Silva, Mayor Kim Driscoll, Parks and Recreation Director Patricia O’Brien
Recorder:
Stacy Kilb
Meeting Called to Order

The meeting is called to order by Chair Tuttle at 6:00 PM. 

Mayor Kim Driscoll introduces Trish O’Brien, the new Director of the Parks and Recreation Dept. She outlines Ms. O’Brien’s professional qualifications and experience. 

A motion to approve the hire is made by Callahan, seconded by Shea, and passes unanimously. 

Approval of February Minutes

A motion to approve the February minutes is made by Callahan, seconded by Shea, and all are in favor. 

Ms. O’Brien describes her history and expresses happiness at being here.

Visitors

1. Carol Lavoie Schuster and Paul– “Miles for Miracles” April 23rd, Salem Common 
Paul gives overview of the event, which will be a “Munchkin Marathon” around the Common to raise money for the hospital. The date listed on the Agenda was April 9th, but the date of the event is actually the 23rd. 
A motion to approve is made by Burke and seconded by Callahan.

The use fee for the Common may be waived; a motion to waive the use fee for the Common is made by Burke, seconded by Callahan, and all are in favor. 

2. Patrick Burke Salem Fire Dept. Jack Rubin Golf Tournament, Olde Salem Greens, Sept. 12 or 19, 2016
Mr. Burke outlines the details of this 6th Golf Tournament and the funding raised thus far. Funds raised go toward a scholarship for Salem High School Students.  Tuttle asks about the discrepancy between the amount of money raised and the actual amount of the donations, which is much smaller. The Salem Fireman’s relief Association holds the rest of the funds. 

Logistics are discussed and there will be only one flight this year. The afternoon flight is being requested but whatever the Commission offers will be accepted.

A motion to approve id made by Shea, seconded by Burke and all are in favor. 

3. Dan Shuman, Salem Cycle Witches Cup, Salem Common and surrounding streets, Aug. 10, 2016
There was no race last year, but there are no changes from previous races. 
A motion to approve is made by Callahan, seconded by Burke, and all are in favor.

Items 4, 5 and 9 are heard together. They are described by Beth O’Grady in Doug Bollen’s absence:

4: Wild Turkey 5 Mile Road Race, Salem Common, Nov. 24, 2016

5: Bridge and Back 10K, Aug. 7, 2016 (date correction; Nov. 24 listed on agenda) 
9: Stephen M. O’Grady Scholarship Foundation Fundraiser, Olde Salem Greens, Aug. 15 or 22

Events are briefly described. 
100% of roceeds from the Bridge and Back race go to the Boys & Girls Club. 
A motion to approve both the Wild Turkey and Bridge and Back races is made by Shea motions, seconded by Burke and all are in favor. 

Ms. O’Grady describes the event; this is the 17th annual tournament, and the 20th one will be their last. All dates must be approved through the golf course manager, so she will seek approval.

A motion to approve this event is made by Burke, seconded by Callahan, and all are in favor. 

6.  Julie Potter-Brown, Farm Direct Co Op, Leslie’s Retreat Dog Park, Tues. and Thurs. June 7 through Oct. 20,2016
Ms. Potter-Brown  would like to add one date in May. She has previously requested permission to put up a sunflower garden, which was granted, however the flowers did not grow.

A motion to approve is made by Burke, seconded by Callahan, and all are in favor. 

There have been some issues with off-leash dogs and trash. The Commission will look into getting a trash can for that area. 

7. Barbara Berry, Witch City 5K, Salem Willows, Oct. 15, 2016
Burke motions to approve, is seconded by Callahan seconds, and all are in favor.
8. Amanda Nisula/Brandi Dion, Little Witch Triathlons, Dead Horse Beach, Sun. Aug.14, 2016
Ms. Nisula describes the triathlon for kids ages 4-7, run by B & S Fitness. They do not usually make a profit on this race but will get information on the fees charged. The race benefits Salem Children’s Charity; all proceeds go there. 
Callahan moves to table this item to the next meeting, and is seconded by Shea.
Callahan comments that he would like to bring the new Director on board and get her up to speed.

All are in favor of tabling this item. 

10. Gordon Shultz/Kim Barzola Ben Esays (sp?), Amari Silvario (sp?), Salem Community Project public edible garden space
The visitors describe themselves and project. They are representing the Salem Community Project to transform underutilized spaces into gardens and orchards. All outreach is done in English and Spanish, as they wish to be includive. 
This project will turn a section of Palmer Cove Park into a public edible garden space. 

The sites and plantings are described. There are four sites. The project would be visually appealing and accessible to everyone. Signage on all plants would be provided. Tuttle suggests an app. Ms. Barzola describes the process for selecting plants for the locations. Tuttle is concerned about soil conditions, especially in site 3, but there will be soil amendments. 

Burke comments that one area would enhance the paved path, along a fence line. He also comments that it will be open and not fenced off. He opines that they will have to be responsible for testing anything that grows for contamination. There will be a preliminary testing of soil, but Burke says should be monitoring once the food grows. The visitors have researched lead acquisition and found that in fruiting trees and vines, there is virtually no lead in edible fruit and can send research citations if desired. If edible roots and leaves are planted, they will be tested before and after. Tuttle comments that community garden sites tested fine. 
The garden will be open so that people will learn about varieties and help themselves.

Shea motions to approve. Callahan comments that this Commission can give permission for the Project, but it cannot run indefinitely, i.e., the City could remove trees if it needs to in the future. 

Callahan seconds the motion made by Shea. 
Chair Tuttle provides Salem Community Project with a book about Old Salem Gardens. One space they will be using was previously already a garden.
All vote in favor of the motion to approve the project. 

11. Pam Katsiris, St. Vasilios Greed Orthodox Church Greek Picnic, Winter Island Park, Sun. June 26, 2016. 

Ms. Katsiris describes the event, which is in its 5th year, and describes the past couple of years. Parking was free, and they kept a tally, then paid $7 per vehicle. There will be a police detail, and they will have a license, insurance, etc. They will be appearing before the licensing board again. No port-a-potties required; they did not get used and the Manager said they are not necessary. Parking spaces along the water were left open for residents.

Burke makes a motion to approve, is seconded by Shea, and all are in favor.

12. Kerry Murphy, Salem Summer Meals, Palmer Cove, Sat. June 4, 2016
Visitor is not present.
13. Salem State University student Dimitri Flesus, Run/walk at Forest River Park, Thurs. March 31, 2016
Salem State is hosting a multi-sport festival, and Mr. Flesus describes the event at Forest River Park. Departments compete against each other. He is requesting a fee waiver as it is a nonprofit event. Burke asks about closing the park; they will just use the loop.
A motion to allow the event is made by Callahan, seconded by Shea, and approved by all.

Shea asks them to pick up trash.
Superintendent Report
Revenue 
This is the off season, and the Commissioners have the data. A discussion of meters at the Willows follows. Burke has sought the Mayor’s help to raise rates and for enforcement. The Mayor states that she will check on the status of the rates and will review if more seasonal help is needed for parking enforcement loops at the Willows. 

Previous efforts to raise the rates are described, and Shea comments that revenue is low because employees take the best metered spots and park all day. Callahan mentions the suggestion that the Department hire a part time employee to monitor and enforce parking at the Willows, along with some other duties. The Mayor also mentions that the City DPW is getting a packer truck, so will help with pickups on trash barrels. 
Appointment Confirmation of Pat O’brien, as above

Presentation of Facilities Needs Assessment and Master Plan Update
Presenting is Eric Roise, Project architect, who describes the project. This is a Needs Assessment and Open Space and Recreation Update for the Planning Board. 

Mr. Roise comments that all staff working on this Project have since moved on, so it got lost in the shuffle. Even though he is no longer getting paid to work on it, he wanted to complete it and provide this Commission with an update. There are four volumes:

Vol 1: Introduction, recommendations and summaries

Vol 2-4: Backup for recommendations in volume 1, specifically: 

Vol. 2: Community input, documentation of meetings

Vol. 3: athletics programming

Vol. 4: individual mapping and evaluation of each park in the City

All documents are posted on Planning Dept. Website and Tom Devine, Planner, also has 2-3 hard copies. 

Mr. Roise reviews:

Goals and objectives:

Collect Data, 

Community involvement

Report and recommendation

Recreation management

Open space and recreation master plan update

Recreation master planning

Vol 4:

Updated map to add schools and bike paths, also updated matrix of parks

Shows sample of maps, park illustrations, and summary and evaluation forms

Describes forms and how evaluations were done

This is meant to provide the City with benchmark for how the parks are now and what needs to be done. 

There is one for each of its 47 parks, each school and new bike paths
Info summarized in a table
Vol.3:  Park and school athletic fields and programming

This is specific to athletic fields in the City; it has been  determined which programs, how and how much using fields were seeing. An inventory of fields is provided. Most are combination fields. Baseball/softball with a rectangular outfield. 

Vol. 2:
Community input. Documentation of the survey, community needs and meetings

Maintenance evaluation is an appendix to volume 1

There is demand in City for open space, walking and biking trails

Conclusions/recommendations of survey
Vol 1:

Conclusions/summary

Also includes appendices; is an executive summary of entire report

Recommended costs for maintenance of various types of athletic fields are outlined here

This is compared to what is actually spent on each field
What is recommended is vastly more than what is spent; in fact it is more than the entire Parks and Recreation budget. There may be a discrepancy as schools and Little League maintain some fields, however other maintenance is not figured in

Park recommendation summaries
Some recommendations may not be accurate, i.e., Derby Square behind the Old Town Hall is listed as a park, and is on the inventory so was looked at. The ramp there would need a hand rail to be considered accessible. 
Gallows Hill, McGlew, and Palmer Cove were the top three parks in need of updates. Recommended updates and costs are outlined. 
Mr. Roise comments that there are tennis courts at every park in town, many repurposed or unusable. He recommends abandoning or repurposing most of them and instead developing one or two sites, each having five lighted courts in a row. Shea notes the cyclical nature of the demographic, with a new generation of kids growing up to enjoy the parks.

Mr. Roise is no longer working on this project, but will still be available for questions. The company that was hired has been paid, but did not finish the job.  Shea suggests requesting a refund and paying Mr. Roise. Mayor Driscoll states that it can be sorted out.  
The Mayor describes the need for the updated Parks, Recreation and Open Space Plan; this allows the City to apply for PARC grants and prioritize investments to be made with CPA (Community Preservation Act) funding, as well as to make a three year plan with Community and Commission input. Routine maintenance should also not be overlooked. 

The Commission expresses its gratitude to Mr. Roise for his commitment. 

Old Business
It is unclear if those who ran the Seafood and Country Festivals have paid what they owe; Silva will follow up. 

New Business
Summer basketball program
Silva seeks guidance for the summer basketball program, which has been free thus far. Budgets for winter and summer are discussed. The consensus is that the program should remain free for this summer, then can be revisited. Scholarships, sponsorships, and donations are all possibilities. Those who are willing to pay should pay, but those who can’t, should not be excluded. 

Program Guide
Silva comments that the printed guide may not be the most effective way to promote programs; it looks nice, but 60-70 programs listed don’t run. A new website will feature an online-based program guide. Inserts in tax bills will be mailed to residents to announce the change. Currently the printed version goes to every household, but does not produce the desired result, and the website is less expensive. Ads may still be sold on the website. If the outcome of this trial is even less successful as the response to the printed guide, it will be reassessed. 

Last year the Salem YMCA took over Forest River Camp; the City is are this year Kathy and Eric are doing lots of good work. Camp Naumkeag is still run by the Y. 

John Goff said it is the 40th anniversary of trails there, and is trying to plan a celebration. Burke elaborates. A trail guide was developed 40 years ago, and Mr. Goff will keep the Commission informed.
A motion to adjourn is made by Shea, seconded by Callahan, and all are in favor.

The meeting ends at 8:25PM.

Respectfully Submitted,

Stacy Kilb

Clerk, Salem Parks and Recreation Commission

